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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference  of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 13 December 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, December 13, 2010 at 7:37 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde 




Everett Merrill




Frank Righetti 





Douglas M. Singleterry 
Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 

Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. 

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 
Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. La Ronde.  

The Council President read the following Notice of Compliance:

“This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star Ledger on December 29, 2009, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of January 5, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the municipal building and memorial library reserved for such purpose.”

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, said that the existing commercial vehicles ordinance should not be amended to allow the parking of such vehicles in driveways.  He continued that the decision should be put to the electorate as a referendum on the ballot.  Finally, he asked if there were any ideas about when construction on Borough Hall would be complete. 

Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, indicated her frustration with tonight’s salary resolutions, adding that she was opposed as a matter of collective bargaining.
Linda Bond-Nelson, President, North Plainfield Board of Education, 91 Sycamore Avenue, commented that the only reason she had made it to the front page of the Courier-News was Dr. Marilyn Birnbaum, the Superintendent of Schools, adding that the district has been blessed with her, an outstanding leader and educator.

MAYORAL PROCLAMATION:

Mayor Giordano, joined at the microphone by Dr. Birnbaum, read the following proclamation in its entirety:
HONORING DR. MARILYN ELGART BIRNBAUM FOR HER SELECTION AS

2011 NEW JERSEY ASSOCIATION OF SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS

CENTRAL REGIONAL SUPERINTENDENT OF THE YEAR
Dr. Birnbaum, accepting the Proclamation and displaying a baseball cap with the district colors, said that she wanted to show why she stays in North Plainfield – that she really loves her job and the Borough.

The Council President declared a recess at 7:52 p.m.

At 8:04 p.m., the Council President reconvened the Conference with all seven council members present as before.  

President Stabile thanked the Mayor for offering the Proclamation to Dr. Birnbaum.

NEW BUSINESS:
1.
Contract with Garden State Municipal Joint Insurance Fund – D.E.H..  Mr. Hollod briefly explained the Borough’s relationship with the Garden State Municipal Joint Insurance Fund (JIF), saying that the Council would be considering a resolution tonight reflecting a three-year policy renewal commencing January 1, 2011.  Replying to Mr. Hitchcock, Mr. Hollod detailed the advantage of a JIF – their premiums are typically lower, and they conduct safety programs.
2.
Master Plan Update from the Planning Board – L.L.R.  Mr. Stabile recognized Planning Board Chair Tom Fagan in the audience.  An update will be scheduled for the second council meeting in January.   The Council President offered that Mr. Righetti be contacted if any coordination were required for the update.
3. 
Change Order No. 3 for Memorial Library HVAC and Roof Improvements – D.E.H.
 Mr. Hollod explained that the Change Order had to do with condensation drains being added at the library to allow accumulated moisture to drain from the roof instead of accumulating as had occurred in the past.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if something of that nature had been attempted previously and the Administrator replied that it apparently had not.  

4.
Late New Year’s Closing for Top Shelf and The Bridge – F.S.S.  The Council President explained that written requests had been received by the Clerk’s Office from both establishments.  Top Shelf had requested to stay open until 3:00 a.m. while the Bridge asked to stay open until 4:00 a.m.  Word had come from the Plainfield City Clerk’s Office that their plenary retail consumption licensees would be allowed to remain open until 5:00 a.m. on New Year’s Day. 

Mrs. Forbes remarked that a 3:00 a.m. closing would be quite late enough, and Mr. Merrill questioned if later opening hours would create the need for additional police.     Mr. Singleterry said that he would prefer alcoholic beverages to be cut off at 2:00 a.m., perhaps as a “last call.”  Mr. Righetti said that he had no problem with a 4:00 a.m. cutoff for alcohol while Mr. Hitchcock suggested a 3:00 a.m. last call while allowing doors to remain open until 4:00 a.m.   The Council President asked Mr. Bernstein for a brief conference.  He thereupon recessed the meeting from 8:12 until 8:15 p.m. after which it was reconvened with all seven council members present as before.  Mr. Stabile confirmed that both establishments would be offered an alcoholic beverage last call at 2:00 a.m. while permitting them to remain open until 3:00 a.m.  Council agreed to have the resolutions amended accordingly and put to the vote at tonight’s Regular Meeting.                             
5.
2011 Meeting Calendar for Borough Council – F.S.S.  The Council President offered a draft meeting calendar for 2011.  Mr. Bernstein suggested that the following statement be included:  “formal action may be taken at any meeting,” and Mr. Hollod commented that the administration was in favor of the calendar as presented.

Councilman Merrill asked about the December 26th date appearing in 2011, and Mr. Stabile retorted that the meeting scheduled for the day after Christmas might be cancelled while Mr. Righetti, questioning the single August meeting on the 15th, wanted more details.  Mr. Stabile said that the Governing Body had to pay bills at least once a month.  The Council President agreed that a New Year’s Day Organizational Meeting  called for 2:00 p.m. would be appropriate.  

OLD BUSINESS:
1.
Regulation of Commercial Vehicles – F.S.S.  The Council President said that, in relation to the topic, what was already on the books as well as Mr. Fowler’s proposals distributed to Council would be discussed.  Mr. Stabile said that a subcommittee would be formed on the topic, consisting of himself, Mrs. Forbes and Mr. Hitchcock.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES & COMMISSIONS:
Mrs. Forbes took the opportunity to describe Ms. Bond-Nelson’s award in finer detail.  She then described the weekend performance of the Shanksville, PA presentation involving the NPHS cheerleaders who played an important role.

Mr. Hitchcock, reporting on Community Center usage, described plans for student art displays in the main room where tonight’s meeting was being held, which would commence in March 2011.

Mr. La Ronde lauded last Sunday’s Santa arrival, saying how productive the combined effort of Recreation and the Mayor’s Special Events Committee had been.  Compared to last year, it appeared that one hundred more children had appeared this year.  He offered his congratulations to Recreation and the volunteers, then thanked the Mayor, President Stabile and Recreation.  Mr. Singleterry expressed how glad the Municipal Alliance Committee had been to participate in the Santa arrival.  Saying that it had been a wonderful combined event, the Council President echoed the sentiment, terming it a perfect fit.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m.



















Borough Clerk

Council President
12/13/10


